SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
September 5, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard called the September 5, 2023, Selectboard meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  Those present include Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, and Richard Thibeault.  Members of the public present included Michael and Amy Falconer and Kate Larose, via Zoom.
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES–August 21, 2023, Meeting Minutes–  Meeting minutes for the August 21, 2023, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the August 21, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  Zach made the following additions to the agenda addressed under HIGHWAY, SOLID WASTE, and NEW BUSINESS, respectively: visibility issues in the intersections of Gale Street and Ethan Allen Drive and Gale Street and Christian Hill, Acceptance of Freon appliances, Rec Park/Moose Festival Complaint, and Meadow Lot Camping complaint.  No other additions were made and the board were fine with the additions.
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Michael and Amy Falconer- Junky Yard Ordinance -  The Falconers requested that the board goes into executive session to discuss their violation letter.  The board saw no issue with this request.  Chairman Bullard entertained a motion.  Mike made the motion to enter into executive session at 6:02 PM.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for any further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative and the board entered into executive session at 6:02 PM.  Al made a motion to exit executive session at 6:07 PM.  Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for any further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative and the board exited executive session at 6:07 PM.  No action was taken, the board thanked the Falconers for coming in.  
b. Kate Larose – Kate asked the board for clarification on how the “vagrance” ordinance came to be and if it was reviewed by anyone.  The board stated that the basis of the ordinance came from two recommendations from VLCT.  Kate had no further comments or questions.  
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. East Street and Middle Street Paving – Richard reported that he has received two bids/quotes for the project.  He hopes to have the paving done for this year but it will depend on the selected contractor.  The two bids were from Gray’s Paving for $34,425.00 and W.D. Dorman and Son Excavating and Paving for $42,000.  The board reviewed and discussed the two quotes in length.  Richard said that both contractors would do a good job. Mike made a motion to accept the bid from Gray’s Paving for $34,425.00.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any other discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Richard will reach out to Gray’s Paving to get on their schedule and Zach will contact Dorman’s to let them know they did not receive the bid and to thank them for their time.  

b. Todd Hill Road – Richard reported that the Todd Hill Road issue that was brought to the board’s attention by Joe Daley Jr.  has been fixed.  Richard put three loads of gravel on the road to raise the height.  The ditch is no longer level with the road and will not cause an issue with plowing.  

c. Hall Stream Bridge Update – Richard updated the board that there are four piers that are being repaired.  Richard stated that Austin construction is working on the third pier currently.  Everything is going well.  Zach added that there have been three pay requests submitted, with the first two already being paid.  The third came in on Monday afternoon.  Reimbursement from the State has been going well and is relatively quick.  Zach stated that the 3rd pay request had an update on it from Austin Construction.  George Austin reported that the quantity for item 580.14 will not go over the bid amount.  The guardrail quantity currently on the bid is not possible.  He stated that the guardrails come in sections of 12.5’ or 25’.  He requested that the bid amount of 20’ be updated.  Al made the motion to increase the section of guardrail to 25’.  Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked for any further discussion.  Mike asked if this would cause an issue and Richard said no.  Seeing no more discussion, Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will contact Austin Construction to get an official change order.  The final information George wanted to relay is they have removed all of the concrete that they had bid for but are willing to take more off if desired.  The board asked Zach and Richard if the engineers or state had weighed in on this.  They both answered that the engineers had and the is the amount that Austin Construction has removed.  Richard added that the concrete was not removed to increase the strength of the bridge but to decrease the hazards of anyone underneath the bridge.  The board decided to contact the State to see what they thought and leave it at that.  No other action was taken. 
d. Visibility Issues – Ethan Allen Drive and Christian Hill – Zach reported to the board and Richard was still receiving complaints about the overgrowth of trees and other plants that hinder the visibility when traveling through the intersections of Gale Street and Ethan Allen Drive and Gale Street and Christian Hill.  Richard said he had already cut back from all of the properties that were causing issues.  The board said it was to continue to be an issue, to write letters to the property owners requesting that they are trim back their bushes and other plants.  No action was taken.  

e. Sidewalk in Beecher Falls -  Zach told the board that there was a complaint about the condition of the sidewalk in Beecher Falls near the Post Office.  The board discussed the issue and asked Richard to look at it.  Any repair would have to be done next year and would need to be budgeted for. 

f. Insurance -  Zach reported that he had ordered the municipal sand pile sign that VLCT requested.  Richard will put it up later.  The board than asked Zach about the rest of the recommendation.  Zach said that the inspection file had been closed but Larry Smith from VLCT made a few suggestions for the future:  including potable water at the town garage and a bathroom there.  The board will continue to brainstorm ideas on how to make these a reality. 
VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – 
a. Transfer Switch at the Camp Pump Station -  Zach reported for April that she is continuing to work with the company to get the transfer switch delivered.  She will update the board as soon as anything changes.  
b. Fire Hydrant -  Mark told the board that several complaints have been made about the fire hydrant not working next to the school.  Zach told the board that this was a Fire District 1 issue and that the board was working on it.  To give an update on it, Zach said that April had ordered a wrench to fix the hydrant, but it was on back order.  Before the meeting April had told Zach that the wrench should be in in the next two weeks.  Mark will reach out back out to the people who complained to let them know.  
VII. SOLID WASTE – 
a. Lead Paint Disposal -  Zach distributed a fact sheet that he received from the State of Vermont Department of Environmental Conservation pertaining to the disposal of lead contaminated paint.  Zach summarized the information and noted that there are not regulations as to how private residents dispose of lead contaminated paint in our Transfer Station. The board requested that a letter be sent to Phil Corliss explaining the regulations and have the fact sheet attached.  
b. Quarterly Solid Waste Commission Meetings -  Zach said that Noreen and he were talking about the transfer station when she brought up that there used to be quarterly meetings between Marc Dion and the board.  These meetings were used to talk about current issues at the transfer station and anything else the board or Marc wanted to talk about.  Zach asked the board if they would be interested in starting these again and if so when.  The board thought that it would be a good idea to have them start in October at the first regular selectboard meeting.  Mark asked if Marc could be brought in earlier to discuss a concern that Mark had.  The board didn’t see any problem with that.  No further action was taken.  
c. HHW Events 09/08-09/23 -  Zach reported that there would be two HHW events on Friday and Saturday of this week.  No action was taken, informational only.  

d. Freon Appliances -  Zach said that Sylvain Lamontagne had been working with NRRA to get them to come to the Canaan Transfer Station to remove the freon from the appliances that are disposed of there.  NRRA contacted Zach to see if that would be a good option of Canaan.  Zach reported that the cost will be $8 per unit and they will come up whenever they are in Stewartstown.  Mark asked if the Town would receive certificates that stated the freon removal, and Zach said he would ask.  The board discussed what would need to be charged for any appliances that are disposed of at the transfer station.  The board came to a figure of $10 per appliance.  Mike made a motion to accept NRRA offer and to charge $10 per unit for disposal.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for any further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will reach back out to NRRA to let them know. 

e. Al told the board that the Coos County Recycling Center is requesting that any books that are recycled at the Canaan Transfer Station be torn up into smaller sections.  

f. Mark told the board that they should look at the C & D price list and see if prices need to be updated.  A brief discussion was held on whether or not the prices should be charged per truckload as opposed to each item.  No action was taken.  

VIII. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. Junky Yard Violation Updates-  Zach distributed a list of all of the violators.  The board reviewed the list and discussed what the next steps were.  Almost all of the violators have either cleaned their property or made arrangements to get things cleaned up.  The board discussed what to do with the violators who have not responded and have not made improvements.  The board decided that these individuals would be served with a letter stating that if arrangements were not made in 14 days of receipt of the letter, the fine of $50/day would be imposed. No action was taken. 
b. Review of Tax Abatement Procedures  - Zach distributed reading materials for the board to review, overviewing abatement procedures.  Zach reminded the board that there was one application for abatement, but it could not be discussed at the meeting and only at the hearing.  He said he will reach out to the family again to see if there was a time that worked for them.  

c. 2023 Tax Update- Information only. 

d. Use of the Conference Area Downstairs-  The board along with Zach discussed possible uses for the downstairs at the Town office.  

e. Moose Festival and Camping in the Meadow Lot – Zach will address the board’s concerns with the Rec Park Commission at their next meeting.  

IX. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken.
X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – Mike made a motion to enter into executive session to discuss two personnel related topics.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for discussion, seeing none he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board entered into executive session at 7:16 PM.   Al made a motion to exit executive session at 7:28 PM.  Mike seconded this motion.  The board exited executive session at 7:28 PM.  The board approved the end of year stipends and bonuses for all employees, elected officials, and appointed officials.
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 18-23 for $65,784.89 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Mike motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:34 p.m. 
